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The 6th of February 1918 may not be as well-known or instantly recognisable
as the dates of the wars, battles and coronations that have shaped our
nation’s history.

But there is no doubt it was a day that forever changed our nation’s future.
A day when, for the first time, we went from being a country where most
people could not vote to one where most people could.

It was another decade before equal suffrage was achieved.

But on that February day – seven centuries after Magna Carta, almost 90 years
after the Great Reform Act – the Mother of Parliaments finally earned the
right to call itself a true democracy.

A 1909 postcard published by the Women Writers Suffrage League shows a woman
being dragged from the feet of Justice by the masked thug of Prejudice. And
so it was in real life.

Because the right to vote was not handed over willingly. Rather it had to be
forced, over many years of struggle, from the hands of those who held it for
themselves. All around us here today are reminders of what that struggle
looked like.

Through that small door away to my right is the cupboard where Emily Wilding
Davison hid on census night. Up the stairs is St Stephen’s Hall, where the
statue of Viscount Falkland still bears the mark of Margery Humes, who
chained herself to its spur.

Outside, beyond the grand arched window, lie New Palace Yard and Parliament
Square, scene of such brutality when suffragettes clashed with police on
Black Friday. Now these stories now dwell in the history books, dusted off to
share with visiting constituents and schoolchildren. Yet in this hall tonight
we see the living legacy of the suffrage campaigners. Hundreds of female
Parliamentarians, past and present.

Women who serve or have served as ministers and shadow ministers. A female
former Speaker of the House of Commons. A female Prime Minister.

A century after women won the right to send MPs to Westminster, nearly all
the parties represented here have a female leader or deputy leader.

The women in this hall come from every corner of the country, indeed from
right across the world.

We represent many parties and almost every point on the political spectrum.

None of us are exactly alike, none of our stories are the same.
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Yet every one of us is here today because of the heroic, tireless struggle of
those who came before us.

Women who led a campaign not just for themselves or their families, but for
generations as yet unborn.

Of course, women were not the only people brought into public life by the
1918 act.

It also enfranchised, for the first time, more than five million working
class men. Men who – for four, bloody years – had been expected to fight and
die for their country, yet had not been trusted with the right to choose who
governed it.

So the granting of Royal Assent was a truly momentous moment in our history.
Yet when it came, the celebrations were muted.

In 1918, Europe was still at war. In the words of Emmeline Pankhurst – the
founder of the Women’s Social and Political Union, who I’m proud to say was
later adopted as a candidate for the Conservative Party – “the sorrows of the
world conflict precluded jubilations”. A century on, we’re putting that
right.

And not just this evening. As we’ve heard, the celebrations and
commemorations will run all year long, both in here in Parliament and across
the country.

In an age where millions around the world are denied the right to vote and
millions here at home are apathetic about exercising it, it’s only right that
we all learn more about those who fought so hard to extend the franchise.

We don’t hear enough about these Edwardian radicals.

In fact I think for many people, the first time many of us encounter the
suffragettes is when we see Mrs Banks in Mary Poppins. It’s certainly an
entertaining introduction to the “soldiers in petticoats”. But in terms of
detail I think it leaves a little bit to be desired.

We owe such a debt to the suffrage campaigners that they deserve greater
recognition. And that’s why, later this year, a statue of Millicent Fawcett
will be unveiled in Parliament Square, It’s why the government is also
helping to fund a statue of Emmeline Pankhurst in her home town of
Manchester.

And it’s why the Government has put £5 million towards events marking this
year’s centenary. Events that will recognise and celebrate not just the
Pankhursts and the Fawcetts, significant though they were. But also the many
other women whose roles are often overlooked. Marion Wallace Dunlop, the
illustrator of children’s books who staged the first suffragette hunger
strike. Sophia Duleep Singh, the Maharaja’s daughter who faced both sexual
and racial prejudice as she played a leading role in the Women’s Tax
Resistance League.



Helen Ogston, the “woman with the whip”, who in 1908 was driven from the
stage by an angry mob during a suffrage rally in Maidenhead – a town that,
many years later, I have the privilege of representing in Parliament. And, of
course, the thousands – tens of thousands – of ordinary women and men whose
names are lost to history. Some risked arrest and imprisonment. Others were
forced out of their jobs. All faced being shunned by family, friends and
society.

Yet each played their part in securing a right we should never take for
granted – and a right that is still not secure today. Because a century after
women were first enfranchised, some are still prevented from taking their
place on the electoral roll. Many survivors of domestic abuse are unable to
register for fear of revealing their address to an ex-partner. That
effectively means the threat of violence is removing women’s right to vote,
something that is simply unacceptable. That’s why just before Christmas, the
Government laid a series of statutory instruments that will make it easier
for those who are at risk of abuse to register and vote anonymously.

Those changes will be debated in the House of Commons tomorrow. I’m sure
that, in the week of this significant anniversary for women voters, MPs of
all parties will set aside their differences to support this important
change.

The need to expand anonymous registration is a reminder that the Act we’re
commemorating tonight was only one step on a long journey.

I’m the 54th person to be Prime Minister of this country, but only the second
to be a woman. Women make up half the population of this country, yet only a
third of its MPs. I’ve long campaigned to get more women into public life at
all levels. It’s not about appearances, or even just about giving women an
equal chance to get on. I want to see more women in politics and government
because greater female representation makes a real difference to everyone’s
lives.

The same is true of the many other groups who do not see themselves properly
reflected in public life.

People from minority ethnic groups, members of the LGBT community, people
with disabilities, or those from less privileged backgrounds. At last year’s
election, the proportion of MPs who were educated at comprehensive schools
reached a record high – but it’s still just 51 per cent.

So let us celebrate this centenary, and give thanks to those who gave their
all so that we might be here today.

But let us also commit ourselves to continuing their work.

To carrying forward the torch they passed to us.

To securing the rights they fought for and ensuring that everyone, regardless
of background, is able to play a full and active role in our democracy.

The brave women and men who came before us left us the most precious



inheritance.

Now let us all, through words and deeds, be their fitting heirs.

Speech: Adapting the Security Council
to Be More Inclusive, Transparent and
Effective

Thank you Mr President.

And I would like to thank Ian Martin for his briefing, and the Kuwaiti
Presidency for scheduling this open debate. I would also like to congratulate
Kuwait on taking up the Chairmanship of the Informal Working Group on
Documentation and Other Procedural Questions, and I look forward to a
productive two years under your leadership.

Mr President, I am afraid that you have a tough act to follow. I would like
to take this opportunity to pay tribute to Japan as the outgoing Chair,
particularly their stewardship of the negotiations that led to agreement of a
new Note 507.

The new Note 507 is a valuable resource for all current and future members of
this Council. It brings together almost all of the Council’s myriad
procedural documents and contains a number of important changes. In
particular, I would highlight the new language on the conduct of informal
consultations, the negotiation process, and cooperation with non-Council
bodies, including the Peacebuilding Commission and the African Union. And I
echo what the distinguished representative of Ethiopia had to say on the
value of African Union briefers to this Council, something we called on
collectively when we were in Addis Ababa for our annual meeting.

Many parts of the Note reflect best practice which has built up gradually
over the years. But it also signals our collective ambition for a more
inclusive, transparent and effective Council that is better able to tackle
the challenges of the modern world.

One of the ways that we can deliver this ambition is through a stronger
relationship with external partners. Last week, the Cruz report reminded us
of the risks faced by peacekeepers deployed by this Council. The United
Kingdom is pleased to have worked with Pakistan to strengthen triangular
cooperation between the Council, Troop Contributing Countries, Police
Contributing Countries and the Secretariat and looks forward to further
discussions on this crucial issue in the forthcoming session of the Special
Committee on Peacekeeping. The Security Council needs to work closely with
those countries whose troops and police are on the front line when we
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consider our peacekeeping deployments, and we in the UK will continue to
ensure that we do so when considering mandates.

We also need to hear more from civil society and particularly from women. And
I would just note that today marks a hundred years since women first gained
the right to vote in the UK. All too often, we hear only one perspective, and
we do not hear from those that are most affected by our decisions in this
Chamber. Last year just 30 representatives of civil society briefed this
Council, and under a quarter of our briefers were women. We need to do
better.

We also need to continue our efforts to make our meetings more effective and
action-oriented. This means making sure that the briefings we receive from
the Secretariat are comprehensive, but promoting more interactivity in
consultations, and seeking outcomes from our meetings. This will not be
accomplished by more changes to the guidance, but requires the commitment of
all of us around this table, especially during Council members’ Presidencies.

Finally, this Council needs to work harder to meet the Secretary-General’s
ambition—and our own—to do more on preventive diplomacy. This means focusing
our time on the conflicts of today and tomorrow, not only those of previous
decades. It means being flexible in in how we handle our agenda, and making
the best use of the Secretariat’s insights, including through situational
awareness briefings.

Mr President,

As the world’s threats evolve, so too must this Council. We must implement
Note 507. We must also challenge ourselves to continue to adapt as a Council
so that we better meet our mandate of maintaining international peace and
security.

And may I just finish by thanking those who work so hard to support us as a
Council, including in particular SCAD and our excellent interpreters.

Thank you.

News story: UK leading transparency
revolution for empowerment and growth

The UK is behind a transparency revolution to make aid work better to end
poverty, eradicate disease and help refugees survive brutal conflicts, with
the Department for International Development (DFID) publishing a new
Transparency Agenda, ‘Open Aid, Open Societies’ today (Tuesday 6 February
2018).
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We are leading the way to drive transparency standards across the world to
make governments, company ownership and the oil and mining sectors more
accountable, more responsive and more open.

By opening up all areas of spending in the countries we work in, including
national budgets and income from trading natural resources, we empower
citizens, close down global opportunities for corruption, let people
everywhere see how decisions are made and hold their leaders accountable –
leading to better economic growth and helping countries stand on their own
two feet.

The results of this work range from building trust in governments and
increasing the number of people willing to pay tax, or making changes to
mining laws which increase revenues going directly to public services.

This also sets out how DFID’s work is being made as transparent as possible,
so that British taxpayers know exactly how and where their contributions are
being made to save millions of lives around the world. We are ensuring the
public, both in the UK and elsewhere, have data and information that they can
easily understand and challenge, enabling them to scrutinise how money is
spent and build trust in aid.

Minister of State for International Development Harriett Baldwin said:

“Transparency transforms people’s lives for the better by enabling countries
to collect taxes, improve public services, and ensure a level-playing field
in which businesses can flourish.

“We are encouraging developing countries to open up their governments to
scrutiny by their own citizens – and in doing so we are making sure UK
taxpayers know exactly how their aid is spent.

“Fairness and justice are core British values. This is why we will continue
leading the global transparency revolution – starting with closing loopholes
that hide illicit money. We all prosper in a fairer and more transparent
world.”

The Transparency Agenda sets out the various ways that DFID is a leader in
transparency:

• DFID’s Development Tracker was the first of its kind and has been widely
replicated by aid agencies around the world – showing exactly how the aid
budget is being spent.

• The UK was the first G7 country to adopt the Open Contracting Data Standard
ensuring transparency across the full procurement process and publishing who
is winning public contracts. This helps eliminate the risk of corruption or
collusion. We will support 16 countries to implement more open contracting in
public procurement by 2020

• In 2011, we helped establish the Open Government Partnership which
strengthens good governance by securing concrete commitments from governments
to promote transparency, empower citizens and fight corruption. This work



included a project supporting citizens in the Democratic Republic of Congo to
vote on budget allocations using mobile phones, which led to a 16 fold
increase in tax collection and increased trust in government.

• The UK was among the first countries to require companies to submit details
of their real beneficial owners – information which is then made public by
the UK government.

• We will lead an international effort to make global commodities trading
more transparent – the physical sales by governments producing oil, gas and
minerals to commodity trading companies where the national government
receives an undisclosed share of production. This will address a black hole
which can provides opportunities for corruption on a colossal scale that can
hinder economic growth and foster national security challenges.

• The UK was a founding member of the Extractive Industries Transparency
Initiative (EITI), a global standard to promote the open and accountable
management of oil, gas and mineral resources. Ghana, for example, revised its
mining tax law after joining the EITI, which led to revenues more than
doubling between 2010 and 2011, from $210 million to $500 million.

• DFID publishes its data every single month as opposed to every quarter,
going beyond the highest international standards, and we hold our partners to
the same high standards.

News story: Director appointed for
Faraday Battery Challenge

Jaguar Land Rover’s Director of Engineering Research, Tony Harper has been
appointed as Director, Faraday Battery Challenge.

Tony will join UK Research and Innovation in April 2018 to lead the Faraday
Battery Challenge. This is government’s £246 million investment to develop
safe, cost-effective, durable, lighter weight, higher performing and
recyclable batteries in the UK. It is part of the Industrial Strategy
Challenge Fund.

He will work across Innovate UK and the Engineering and Physical Sciences
Research Council (EPSRC), who will jointly deliver the challenge, and work
closely with the Advanced Propulsion Centre (APC).

Leading industry experience
Tony has been working as Director of Engineering Research at Jaguar Land
Rover since 2006. He is a chartered engineer, a fellow of the Institute of
Mechanical Engineers and the Royal Academy of Engineering, and an honorary
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fellow of the University of Warwick.

In addition, he is an elected member of the UK Automotive Council Technology
Group and sits on a number of industry advisory councils.

Tony said:

This is a unique opportunity to maximise the advantage for the UK
from the shift to the electrification of transport by creating a
high-tech, high-value, high-skill industry in battery technology.

It is also a very exciting time to be joining UK Research and
Innovation as it sets out to become the best research and
innovation agency in the world.

Innovate UK Chief Executive, Ruth McKernan, said:

Tony’s long-standing experience and expertise in automotive
research and development means he is the ideal candidate to lead
the ground-breaking Faraday Battery Challenge.

He will have an important role to play in ensuring the UK is a
world leader in the development of automotive battery technologies.

Business Minister Richard Harrington added:

With 200,000 electric vehicles set to be on UK roads by the end of
2018, investment in car batteries is a massive opportunity for
Britain and one that, through our flagship Industrial Strategy and
the Automotive Sector Deal, the government is committed to seizing.

To realise our grand ambitions we need great leadership, which is
why I am delighted that someone as talented and respected in the
sector as Tony Harper will be spearheading our efforts to make
Britain the ‘go-to’ destination for the development and deployment
of this game-changing technology.

Work so far
The Faraday Battery Challenge has already made strong progress.

This includes the multi-million pound Faraday Institution to speed up
research, innovation and scale-up novel battery technologies, and a £80
million investment through the APC for the UK’s first automotive battery



manufacturing development facility

Faraday Battery Challenge CWLEP Video

Innovate UK has also invested £40 million across 27 battery research and
development projects.

Independent institute HSSMI are one such project to get funding. It will
conduct research into batteries at the end of their life and look at how
these could be reused, remanufactured or recycled.

Faraday Battery Challenge HSSMI video

Innovate UK is inviting applications in a second round of collaborative
research and development funding under the Faraday Battery Challenge. Find
out more and apply.

News story: PHE launches opioid
treatment quality improvement
programme

Opioid substitution treatment (OST) plays a fundamental role in supporting
people to recover from drug dependence. But sustained recovery is hard to
achieve when addiction is combined with a lack of personal and social
resources. Long-term recovery often needs high-quality treatment and a range
of other support, tailored to each person.

Clinical guidance, including the new Drug misuse and dependence: UK
guidelines on clinical management, describes quality drug treatment. PHE is
helping drug services implement the guidelines and improve treatment where it
is not optimal.

The OST programme will support services to improve the quality of treatment
so that people understand how their treatment works, comply with it and stick
with it. That way they should get more from it and increase their chances of
recovery. This will include a focus on using psychosocial interventions to
support changes in behaviour. There is already a lot of good practice in this
country, and the programme will aim to harness and build on that.

Among the issues that we plan to address, one is people continuing to use
drugs, particularly heroin, while receiving treatment. Drug treatment
monitoring data (NDTMS) and PHE’s drugs evidence review both found that
people who continue to use illegal substances (especially heroin) while on
substitution treatment are less likely to fully benefit from treatment and to
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reduce the wider harms caused by their drug use. Cutting down, rather than
stopping drug use, is still a good result for many people and they still
benefit from being in treatment. Pushing people too hard to stop all ‘use on
top’ can drive them out of treatment or prevent them seeking help in the
first place. The programme will develop resources to support services in
getting this right.

The programme will also enhance wider recovery support for those in treatment
by supporting services to help more in other aspects of their lives beyond
drug use, such as employment, living arrangements, family relationships,
trauma and abuse.

PHE will be making contact with providers and service user organisations
shortly to gain their input and involvement.


